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Keep Your Eye on the Ball 
A Letter from the SPACE Board Chair 

Keep your eye on the ball ... not bad advice in all sorts of situations. SPACE has done just that for 
  over 30 years, keeping New Hampshire’s Current Use law in sight and on track. As part of the 
  process to protect Current Use, SPACE has conducted many studies of similar laws in other 

states. In all cases our Current Use law stands above the rest in two very important ways.
 It is as effective today as when it was enacted 34 years ago. It meets the goals of the original draft-

ers of the law, in that it helps keep the specter of high taxes from forcing landowners to sell their land. 

Current Use protects a working 
open space landscape. 

It works this well because SPACE and others have worked hard 
to keep our Current Use law simple and concise. SPACE has steadfastly 
resisted attempts to amend the law into something it was not designed 
to do. 

This effort came into play during this year’s legislative session. 
Every year SPACE monitors all legislation that would even remotely 
affect Current Use. We have a legislative committee that makes recom-
mendations on legislation to the full board, which then takes a position 
to support or oppose a particular bill. (See Legislative Report on page 
4 to see what bills we were following this year.) The SPACE Board 
of Directors is a diverse coalition, and these discussions are always 
interesting, as this diversity leads to some differing opinions, but we 
are always guided by our philosophy to maintain a narrow focus on the 
basic Current Use program. In the end we formulate positions that will 
keep Current Use simple, concise, and effective. This often means that the 
board will choose to oppose a bill if it would open the law to unwar-
ranted scrutiny, or make Current Use into something that it was never 
intended be. This year there were several attempts in the legislature 
to address the issue of high assessments on non- Current Use lands 

that happen to have a view. One such bill is HB 294. This bill sought to amend the Current Use law to 
include in the definition of open space land under farm buildings as defined in RSA 21:43-a. With all 
due respect to the sponsors and supporters of HB 294, the SPACE Board felt strongly that achieving 
this laudable goal by amending the Current Use law was not in the best interest of protecting Current 
Use from undue legislative scrutiny, or met the original intent of the Current Use law. 

It was with SPACE’s involvement that HB 294 has been retained and will be studied this summer 
by the legislature. It is not lost at all on the Board that while Current Use works unfailingly in keeping 
taxes on open space land commensurate with that land’s ability to produce income, what good is it if 
the landowner cannot afford to keep the buildings necessary to maintain that working farm or forest? 
To that end SPACE will be involved with the N.H. Farm Bureau, N.H. Timberland Owners Association 
and other interested parties to study this issue and hopefully come up with the best possible solution in 
time for next year’s legislative session. 

As always, feel free to contact me with your thoughts. 

Chuck Souther, Chair 
N e w H a m p s h i r e ’ s C u r r e n t U s e C o a l i t i o n 
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Meet SPACE Board Members
Chuck Souther, Chair 
NH Fruit Growers Association 
Concord 
Charles Niebling, Vice Chair 
Landowner 
Boscawen 
Jasen Stock, Treasurer 
NH Timberland Owner’s Association 
Concord 
John Barto, Esq., Clerk 
Landowner 
Pittsfield 
Rep. David Babson Jr. 
Landowner 
Ossipee 
Meade Cadot 
Harris Center for Conservation Education 
Hancock 
John Harrigan 
Landowner 
Colebrook 
Rob Johnson, II 
NH Farm Bureau 
Concord 
Charles Levesque 
Landowner 
Antrim 
Ken Marshall 
Farmer 
Boscawen 
Dennis McKenney 
Landowner/Surveyor 
Bennington 
Isobel Parke 
Jackson, Jackson & Wagner 
Exeter 
Northam Parr 
Landowner 
Rumney 
Win Robinson 
NHACC 
Concord 
Eric Sawtelle 
Landowner 
Lee 
Judy Silva 
Local Government Center 
Concord 
Larry Sunderland 
Audubon Society of NH 
Deering 
John Violette 
NH Snowmobile Association 
Bow 
Chris Wells 
SPNHF 
Concord 
Michael Yatsevitch 
Landowner 
Cornish 

Donna Robie 
Executive Director — Concord 

spa c e 
Board of Directors 
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54 portsmouth street 
concord, NH 03301-5400 

603-224-3306 
e mail: donna@nhspace.org 
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Dave Babson, SPACE Board Member, driving the team 

What was your initial reason for becoming involved with SPACE? 
I originally became involved with SPACE because the then Chairman of the Environment 
and Agriculture Committee, George Musler, was looking for a member of the committee 
to be the appointed legislative member. Since I believed in the program and had land in 
current use, I thought it would be an opportunity for me to contribute. 

What do you feel is the greatest benefit of Current Use? 
I believe the greatest benefit to having property in current use is being able to hold the 
land as open space and not be taxed into a sales situation. In my case,  my land would 
long been sold if it were not for current use. The sad part is that smaller land owners 
don’t realize that by having a current use program their taxes are held down, also. 

What do you feel is one of the top concerms today of Current Use landowners? 
My greatest concern today is that as pressure grows to raise more local tax dollars, the 
pressure to alter or do away with the current use program will increase. 

What do you think the biggest challenge Current Use will face in the next five years? 
The pressure to change or eliminate current use will continue to grow as urban sprawl 
moves north. I believe SPACE should be more pro-active and start now to face the inevi-
table changes which are certain to be proposed by those that don’t understand the value 
of current use to all citizens of a community. 

SPACE’s Mission Statement: SPACE is the guardian of the Current Use 

law, which promotes the conservation of open space in New Hampshire. 

SPACE’S Goal: To maintain an effective Current Use assessment program. 
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Welcome Donna!

SPACE chair Chuck Souther is pleased to announce that
  Donna M. Robie has been appointed the new SPACE Ex-

ecutive Director. Donna comes to SPACE with over twenty years 
of experience in the legal field working for a local law firm and 
an International insurance company. Prior to that, she worked 
with the New Hampshire Facilitator Center as the Project Coor-
dinator for Project Adolescence and Project Adapts. 

Donna has been involved with many charitable organiza-
tions over the years. She has twenty-six years of volunteering 
with the Swift Water Girl Scout Council, serving as a leader in 

the towns of Hooksett, Hillsborough 
and Concord from 1972–1998. Two 
of her local girl scout troops #224 and 
2131 were one of the first to enlist in 
the City of Concord’s Adopt-a-Spot 
program in 1993, most noteworthy, 
their renovations at McKee Square. 

     In 1995, Donna was nominated 
for the J.C. Golden Rule award and 
recognized by then, Mayor William 

Veroneau for her volunteerism. Donna served as 
a Board Member/Treasurer for The David Ryan 
Memorial Fund and their annual children’s fairs, as 
well as Past-President and Treasurer of the Bishop 
Brady Alumni Association. Donna has actively 
been involved with the Merrimack County Nurs-
ing Home regarding charitable donations and has 
received two citations from the U.S. Government 
for her collection and support efforts for Operation 
Noble Eagle. 

Donna is also a published author, having pub-
lished three books in as many years. She recently 
appeared on CC-TV’s Book Swap Café, during the 
month of February. In her spare time Donna caters, 
writes, illustrates, and is co-owner of www.signsof-
hope. Donna currently resides in Concord, New 
Hampshire along with her son and daughter. 

Got Land? 
I would like to introduce myself to New Hampshire’s

 current landowners. Having recently been chosen the 
new Executive Director of SPACE — New Hampshire’s 
Current Use Coalition. I have a lot to learn so I can better 
answer your questions and concerns regarding current 
use. I realize the importance and value of keeping open 
space and I hope to serve you all diligently once I get up 
to speed. 

I was born in New Hampshire and have lived here all 
my life. My ancestors first came to the Portsmouth area in 
the mid-1600’s, and were given substantial land deeded in 
the towns of Chichester and Pembroke, New Hampshire. 
One of my grandmother’s prized possessions was her 
copy of her King James deed to her family property in 
Chichester. My ancestors on my maternal side were of 
the Swain and Hook families. As I studied the listing of 
current landowners to prepare for several of our annual 
fundraisers, I came across many of my relatives and friends 
that still have the good fortune of owning open space. In a 
world that is constantly developing all around us, the open 
space you possess is all that much more a commodity these 
days and needs to be protected. 

I can vividly remember spending hours traipsing 
through my grandmother’s farmlands and woods 
along the Route 4 corridor. I probably never would 
have witnessed a black racer molting its skin, had the 
opportunity to sit upon the lone large boulder in her field 
in the summer and then sledding down its hilly terrain in 
foot-deep snow in December or discovering the private 

ponds on the back lots had it not been for her ability to hold 
on to her land. It was her dying wish that she never be far 
from her homestead. Today, she rests peacefully in the Hook 
cemetery, just a hop and skip from the fields she used to 
play in. 

Ten acres or more seems a lot to some of us city dwellers, 
but to be able to walk in the woods on a crisp autumn day 
as leaves crunch beneath your feet is such a great feeling 
and one I miss. Having moved back to Concord a few years 
ago and now living in a congested part of the city (yes, I can 
see what my neighbors are eating for dinner), I still try to 
wedge in a bird sanctuary and several wild flower gardens 
amongst the concrete. At times I really miss the quiet time I 
spent while residing in the towns of Wilton, Hillsborough, 
Henniker, Antrim, East Washington, and Washington. I 
also notice every day the open space that is fading into one 
development after another. My childhood neighborhood in 
Concord, known as the Heights is just a passing memory. 

I can remember being able to easily walk or bicycle 
across Loudon Road without the fear of preoccupied 
shoppers and fast food hunger pains running you down 
and safely heading over to East Concord, gliding down 
Portsmouth Street, the very street I now call my office. 
Basically, I too, will always be a country gal at heart no 
matter where I make my home. So, treasure your open space 
and know that it will be my honor to try to help you keep 
your open space from changing as drastically as mine has. 

Donna M. Robie, Executive Director 
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Current Use Bills in the NH General Legislative Update: Court —  Democrats Take Control 

By Charles Levesque 

With the first Demo-
cratic controlled 

Governor’s office, House 
and Senate in over 100 
years in New Hamp-
shire, the tenor of many 
discussions in the NH 
General Court has been 

a bit more open, but the threats to current use assessment 
have continued. SPACE has been there at every step, defend-
ing the most effective current use program in the nation. 

This year, nearly 1,300 bills were filed in the House and 
Senate. Originally, five of these bills addressed current use 
directly. Two of these bills were dropped by the time the 
General Court convened in January. All of the bills intro-
duced were House bills (i.e. bills that started their legislative 
journey in the House). 

One disturbing phenomenon in the House this year is 
that the Speaker’s office assigned all three current use bills 
to the Municipal and County Government Committee, 
something that was unprecedented. Historically, most of 
the current use bills making their way through the House 
go through the Environment and Agriculture Committee, a 
committee that traditionally has had much more knowledge 
of the current use law than any other committee. While a few 
representatives had some knowledge of current use and its 
importance to open space conservation in New Hampshire, 
a large number on the Municipal and County Government 
Committee were not so knowledgeable. 

This issue may have future ramifications on current use 
as the two committees in the House come at the current use 
issue from two different perspectives. The Environment and 
Agriculture Committee has generally viewed current use as a 
law critical to open space, forestry and agriculture. The Mu-
nicipal and County Government Committee tends to look 
at current use legislation from a town or city administrative 
perspective rather than how important it is for open space 
conservation and the practice of forestry or agriculture. This 
is an important difference and something SPACE will be 
carefully watching. 

The bills on current use introduced this session were: 

HB (House Bill) 445 — This bill proposed to remove the 
requirement for towns and cities to apply the equalization 
ratio to current use assessments each year. This provision 

has been in the law since inception. Currently, each year, 
the Department of Revenue Administration determines 
the average market value of (non-current use) real estate in 
each town and city in New Hampshire and compares that 
to the assessed value for real estate currently on the books. 
By comparing these two values, a ratio is developed — the 
equalization ratio. If the average real estate value is higher 
than the assessed value, then the equalization ratio is less 
than 100%. If the assessed value is higher than the market 
value, then the ratio is over 100%. In real estate markets 
where real estate values have been appreciating—as they 
have in New Hampshire for some time—then the ratios are 
less than 100%. 

The connection to current use assessment is this — 
current use values are reviewed each year by the Current 
Use Board and adjusted when they are no longer at 100% 
of current use values (based primarily on the value of open 
space lands for growing agricultural or forest crops). Con-
sequently, current use lands are always at 100% of current 
use value. As a result, the current use law has always re-
quired towns and cities to apply the most recent equaliza-
tion ratio to the current use land in town in order to treat 
current use land and non-current use real estate equally. 
SPACE position on HB 445 — oppose. 
Status of the bill — The House Municipal and County Gov-
ernment Committee voted to retain the bill (meaning they 
will keep it in committee and work on it this year but it 
won’t be voted on until January of 2008). It is not clear why 
this was done. The same bill passed the House last year and 
was killed in the Senate. SPACE will be watching the work 
on this bill this year. 

HB 645 — This bill would have required a notice to the 
public of a change in land use subject to the assessment of 
the land use change tax. Today, when a land use change tax 
is levied, a tax bill (10% of market value) is simply sent out to 
the landowner who has changed the use of current use land 
to a non-qualifying use. HB 645 would have required a pub-
lic notice of the change in use and procedures for appealing 
this change in use and land use change tax. A party other 
than the current use landowner could then learn of the situ-
ation and appeal the land use change tax application. 
SPACE position — monitor.
Status of the bill — killed by the full House.

There were three direct bills introduced to address the view 
assessment issue and several others about assessing and 
assessors. One of these, HB 294, proposed addressing the 
view issue through current use. 

continued on page 7 
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Special Thanks To Space Donors! 
The SPACE Board of Directors extends its appreciation to ALL contributors, whose 

support funds SPACE’s annual program of current use advocacy, research and outreach. 
SPACE relies exclusively on the contributions of current use landowners for its financial 
support. Printed below are “100 Club” contributors, who donated $100 or more to our 
2007 annual appeal. (Limited page space in this newsletter does not permit us to print 
the names of all contributors.) Your generosity makes our work possible! 

Donations Of $100 or more: 
Received 7/25/06 thru 3/31/07 
DAVID & SALLY ADAMS
 SMITH C. ALLARD REV. TRUST 
CHRISTOPHER ALT 
FORREST C. AMES 
MICHAEL & CAROL ANDREWS 
PHILIP & CAROLYN AUGER 
JOHN & MARILYN AYCRIGG 
DUDLEY & JEANNETTE BAKER 
JAMES R. BANKS 
RICHARD & MARY BARNES 
GEORGE & NANCY BATES 
ERNST, FREDERICK & PAUL BEWERSDORF 
FRED & JANET BICKFORD 
GEORGE & BRENDA BISBORT 
PUTNAM & MARION BLODGETT 
MAURICE & SHIRLEY BOWES 
BRENTWOOD COMMONS LLC 
BROOKDALE FRUIT FARM INC 
ARTHUR & ISABEL BRYAN 
JOHN & MEREDITH BUNTING 
FRANK & LAURIE BURBEE 
MARSHALL A. BUTTRICK 
DR. GEORGE & SARAH CAHILL, JR. 
ANDREW & DEL ANNE CAREY, III 
WAYNE & MARJORIE CARTER 
PHILIP & PATRICIA CARTER 
ALICE T. CASTELLO REV TRUST 
THOMAS & PATIENCE CHAMBERLIN 
EVELYN H. CHASE 
CIBOROWSKI ASSOCIATION 
HOWARD R. CLARK 
JOHN & ANN CLARKESON 
ARTHUR E. COHEN, MD 
RUDOLPH, CAMILA & WILLIAM COLAO 
GRAHAM A. COLDITZ 
JOHN P. COLLIER 
EDWARD J. CONNORS 
LAWRENCE COOLIDGE 
HERBERT & CHARLOTTE COOPER 
JUDITH M. CORBITT 
RAYMOND A. CORLISS 
ROLAND & LORRAINE COTNOIR 
WILLIAM G. COUGHLIN 
RONALD & ANITA CRISTOFONO 
SARAH ROSS CUMMINGS 
EDWARD N. DANE 
MURRAY & JUDITH DANFORTH, III 
GEORGE & ORRIE DAWSON 
WILLIAM & SUSAN DENLEY 
KURT DENLINGER 
JOSEPH & MARION DESCHENES 
HOWARD C. DICKINSON, JR. 
WILLIAM DONOHUE 
M. DOUGLAS 
SAMUEL C. DOYLE 
WINSLOW DUKE 
JACOB DUNNELL 

CECILE G. DUROCHER 
RAYMOND & LORETTA EVANS 
EARL & ANNE FARLEY 
CLARENCE & MARCIA FARWELL 
VINCENT & MIRIAM FERDINANDO 
CATHERINE FIELD 
KEVIN & POLLY FIFE 
CLARENCE & MARGARET FIFE 
JOHN FORKER 
EDWARD & RUTH FOWLER FAMILY TR 
JAMES & ANN FREEMAN 
FLORENCE FREESE 
ANNE C. GALLAGHER 
PETER & SUSAN GOODWIN 
RICHARD & NANCY GOULD 
CONAN & KATHRYN GRACE 
CHARLES & MARILYN GRANT, SR. 
DOROTHY C. GUYOTTE 
ANN W. HACKL 
JAMES & LINDA HAGGETT, SR. 
HAMEK ASSOCIATION 
JOHN W. HARRIS 
RICHARD & MARION HAZELTON 
GAIL MANYAN HENRY 
SIGMAR & LAUREL HESSING 
HHP, INC. 
HARVEY & CHRISTINA HILL 
RICHARD & ORODON HOBBS 
GEORGE W. HOLMAN 
ROYAL & DIANE HOLMES 
ALEXANDER HOST FOUNDATION 
CAROL J. HOWARD 
DAVID H. IANNUCCI 
ROBERT & MARIE JAARSMA 
DONALD JACKSON 
ELIZABETH C. JANEWAY 
MILDRED JAYNES 
WENDELL & ERLINE JESSEMAN 
JOLYON J. JOHNSON 
MARILYN JOHNSON 
ELAINE & JAN KACZMAREK 
EDWARD & EDITH KARMANN 
KEMAH CORPORATION 
ROBERT G. KOCH 
KENNETH D. LABAUGH 
LIONEL LABONTE 
LEVI & LUCILLE LADD 
ROBERT O. LANDRY 
ELIZABETH LANG 
GERALD & PATRICIA LANGDON 
EDWARD & DONNA LATULIPPE TRT 
LEAVITT REALTY TRUST 
ELIZABETH A. LEIGH 
CHARLES LEVESQUE 
EDITH W. LEYLAND 
JAMES D. LOGAN 
FREDERICK & CELIA LORDEN REV TR 
CHARLES F. LOYCANO 
ERNEST G. MACK 
AUDREY T. MACLEAN 

CONRAD & THEODORE MAGNUSSON 
DAVID & LINDA MAHN 
JOHN N. MANOLAROS 
FRANCES, SAMUEL,THOMAS MARSTON 
REAL L. MARTEL 
WILLIAM & SHEILA MCCARTEN 
RICHARD G. MCDANOLDS 
HUGH & GEORGE MCGOVERN 
JOHN & KRISTIN MCKEON 
BUD & RUTH MEADER 
DENNIS L. MEADOWS 
MEADOWSEND TIMBERLANDS 
ROBERT & GRAZYNA MEDYNSKI, SR. 
ESTHER L. MERRILL 
ROBERT & NANCY MERRIMAN 
ARTHUR S. MINOT, TRUSTEE 
BRIAN & MARY MOKLER 
LOIS S. MOORE TRUST 
JOHN P. MORRISON, SR. 
CYRUS & MARGARET NATHAN 
KATHRYN PROKO NELSON 
NH SNOWMOBILE ASSOCIATION 
JAMES & ELIZABETH NICHOL 
SERLING ONSAGER 
GLENN & MARILYN ORDWAY 
MARION & C. DIEHL OTT TRUST 
DANIEL R. OUIMETTE, TRUSTEE 
PALAZZI CORPORATION 
ADA KENDALL PARKER 
HENRY & PAULINE PARKER TRUST 
JOE & FLORENCE PARKS TRUST 
MELINDA B. PAYSON REV TRUST 
RUFUS S. PERKINS 
WARREN & BLANCHE PERKINS 
JOHN N. PERNOKAS 
JAMES & DIANE PHILBRICK 
JOHN & MARY PHILLIPS 
ROY E. PEIRCE REV TRUST 
BENJAMIN PRATT 
GARY A. PRIME 
PETER & MARGARET QUICK 
CHARLEY G. RAINEAULT 
JOSEPH & MARGARET RANSMEIER 
CHRIS M. RAWNSLEY 
JOHN J. REDDEN TRUST 
VERNON & NORMA REINHOLD 
EARL & MARION RHOADES 
TUDOR & BARBARA RICHARDS 
PAUL & EVELINE ROBINSON 
FRED & KATHERINE ROEDEL 
CLAUDE ROESSIGER 
WAYNE & RUTH ROSS 
SARAH T. RUSSELL 
PHILIP G. RUST, JR. 
ANTHONY & SUE RYAN 
RICHARD D. SAGER 
JARIB & JULEE SANDERSON, JR. 
BOB SAUL 
SHELDON S. SAWYER 
LAWRENCE & LOIS SCAMMON, JR. 

PAT SCHMITZ 
GEORGE & SANDRA SCHUSSEL 
BRUCE & SARAH SCHWAEGLER 
ROBERT E. SCRIBNER JR. 
CHESLEY & KELLY MARIE SEVERNS,III 
CHARLES & ELLEN SHERIDAN, JR. 
CARL SIEMON FAMILY 
JANE P. SKOFIELD 
CATHERINE SKOVE 
HAROLD & LORRAINE SLACK 
BRUCE & MARY EDGERTON SLOAT 
STEPHEN & ANN SMITH 
M. DANIEL & LOIS K. SMITH 
STUART & JEAN A. SMITH, JR. 
CHARLES & DIANE SOUTHER 
WILLIAM N. SPARHAWK REV TR 
NATHANIEL STEVENS 
HOWARD & MARTHA JANE STILES 
ROBERT & LOIS STILES 
STEPHEN SUROWIEC 
DAVID & TANYA TELLMAN 
ROGER & JEAN TEMPLE 
DIANE W. TEUTEN 
BRUCE S. THOMAS 
PATRICA & WILLIAM THOMPSON 
BRADLEY J. THOMPSON REV TR 
THADDEUS & ELIZABETH THORNE 
DEREK & CYNTHIA TOMLINSON 
TINA M. TRUDEL 
BARRY & CHRYSOULA UICKER 
C. JEROME & DORIS UNDERWOOD 
JAMES & JOCELYN VAN BOKKELEN 
W & B ASSOCIATES 
JOHN & MARIAN WALDHAUSEN 
TIMOTHY WAWRZYNOWICZ 
RICHARD H. WEBB 
WILLIAM & MARGARET WEILER 
DOUGLAS & ELIZABETH WENNY 
MARK & SHARON WENTWORTH 
HOWARD & SANDRA WESTON 
GEORGE W. WHITNEY 
THOMAS & SALLY WILKIN SR. 
STEWART & WILLIAM YEATON 
JOHN J. YOUNG, JR. 
DAVID R. ZUWALICK 

All donations over 
$100.00 received 

after 4/1/2007 will 
appear in our next 

newsletter. 
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Landvest Timberlands 
16 Centre Street, Concord NH 

(603) 228-2020 
A company of experienced professionals 

dedicated to providing consulting and 
marketing services to owners of significant 

land-based assets in the northeast for over 30 
years. Services: Timberland Management & 

Consulting Marketing & Sales, Appraisals, and 
GIS Mapping. 

Specializing in Timberland Investments 

NH conservation 
Real estate

Working together with the conservation 
community throughout New Hampshire, 

we offer an array of real estate services 
focused upon conserving our special 
lands. With a growing reputation for 

crafting real estate transactions that feature 
conservation outcomes, our clients include 
private landowners, municipalities, county 

conservation districts, and non-profit 
organizations.  

Thomas A Howard, Broker
(603) 253-4999

www.NHConservationRealEstate.com

equine Homes 
Real estate, LLc 
Offering a Fine Selection of 

Equestrian/Country Properties
Licensed Realtors committed to bringing 

buyers and sellers together throughout the 
greater New England area—and beyond! 

We offer progressive marketing strategies, 
aggressive advertising and full cooperation 

with all real estate agencies. 

Stearns Road Amherst, NH 03031 
800-859-2745 

info@equinehomes.com 
www.equinehomes.com 

Nungesser & Hill, 
attorneys 

56 NH Route 25 PO Box 665 
Meredith, NH 03253 

Practice limited to real estate, municipal, 
trusts and estates. Representing landowners 
and municipalities in Current Use, land plan-

ning, zoning and related matters.  

William L Nungesser, Jr  
& Douglas P. Hill

Tel (603) 279-8182
 Fax (603) 279-3096

Twin elms 
Landscape, Llc

Specializing in Quality Stone Work
Kevin  J Fife

Stone Walls  • Granite Work  • Walkways  
Patios  • Brick • Cobblestone  • Bluestone

259 Bean Hill Road, Northfield NH  03276 
603-286-2242 

www.TwinElmsLandscape.com 

New england Forestry 
consultants, Inc 

15 Foresters in 14 offices serving 
New England and eastern New York. 

Practicing and promoting forest 
management and stewardship since 1944. 

PO Box 609 Warner, NH 03278 
Toll Free 866-609-6332  

phone/fax (603) 456-2543 
e-mail: nefco@tds.net 

To advertise in the SPACE 
newsletter, contact us at (603)  
224-3306, or email donna@ 

nhspace.org for rates.  

Baldwin, callen, 
& Ransom, pllc 
A Law Firm dedicated to 

New Hampshire’s Environment 
We are a State-wide practice focusing on 

Land Use, Land Protection, Zoning, Bound-
ary Disputes, Permitting, Wetlands, Spills, 

and Land or Well Contamination 

101 North State Street, 
Concord, NH 03301 

Phone: (603) 225-2585 

Fountains 
Real estate, Inc. 

A unique brokerage company specializing 
in the sale of forested lands and rural estates 

throughout the eastern USA. With an 
emphasis on service, experience, and value, 

we offer worldwide marketing assisted 
by domestic and international affiliates. 

Contact us for a free comprehensive 
market report.

175 Barnstead Road
Pittsfield, NH 03263

(603) 435-7428
www.fountainsrealestate.com

NH Farm Bureau Federation 
The Voice of Agriculture in NH 

Advocating for agriculture on taxation, 
government regulation, water regulation, 

land use issues, support for flexible zoning, 
NH’s Right-to-Farm law, OHRV and other 

motor vehicle law, strengthening vandalism 
statutes and land preservation that supports 

NH’s working lands. Farm Bureau makes 
a difference every day in the way your 

agricultural enterprise operates. 
NHFBF is the primary funder of 

The Agriculture in the Classroom program. 
For membership information: 

295 Sheep Davis Road, Concord 03301 
(603) 224-1934 

www.nhfarmbureau.org 

Web parlour 
Design & consulting 

Providing web site design and maintenance 
services to small businesses and non-profits 

since 1996. Specializing in custom designs and 
personal service. Ask about our discount rate 

for certified non-profits. 

Tel.(603)783-0034 
www.webparlour.com  

j.slayton@webparlour.com 
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— Recent current Use Landowner Telephone Inquiries —
Does the entire road right-of-way have to be excluded 
from the total acreage enrolled in current use or is it 
just the roadbed itself? 
One of SPACE’s Board members, Dave Babson Jr. drafted 
the law so that just the actual driveway roadbed must 
come out. If your right-of-way were 150’ wide, you would 
only be required to remove what the town codes man-

I just received a notification that I need a SPI report on 
my land. What is this, why is it needed and where would 
I obtain this report? 
An SPI (Soil Potential Index), means a number which indi-
cates the production capability of farm land as determined 
by the United States Natural Resource Conservation Service 

and obtainable for a 
date for the driveway width. — Dave Babson, Jr. 

We encourage your telephone calls 
and letters and hope that the 

questions we have answered have 
been helpful to you. If you would 
like to share local news regarding 

current use in your community with 
us to be included in a future edition 

of the newsletter, please contact 
me at SPACE (603-224-3306) or 

donna@nhspace.org 

fee set by the county 
conservation district 
offices. (Cub 301.07) 
The use of a SPI: A land-
owner may require the 

HB 294 — A view assessment bill that proposed to 

Legislative Update continued from page 4 

local assessing officials 
amend the current use statute to address the issue by to use the most recent 
allowing land under agricultural and forestry buildings SPI in determining the 
to be assessed at current use levels. The view assessment assessed value of a tract 
issue (or view tax as it has become commonly known in of land by providing: 
the media) has arisen because of a law that was passed a) a single SPI for the
several years ago to improve property tax assessing. Par- entire tract of con-
ticularly, the law required assessors to be more transpar- tiguous (meaning: more 
ent in the way assessments are determined. than one parcel of land which is connected, disregarding 

As a result, tax cards (every lot in every town has whether it is divided by a highway, railbed, river or water 
some sort of tax record where the assessment is detailed body or the boundary of a political subdivision) parcels of 

farm land; or 
by hand, the computer records are still commonly called 
— whereas these records were on small cards when kept 

b.) A separate SPI for each separate parcel of farm land. 
tax cards) now should contain more detail as to how a 

When a landowner provides the SPI, the local assessing of-full-value or “ad-valorem” assessment is determined. If 
ficials shall then use the SPI to determine the assessed value. the property has access to public waters such as a river or 
(Cub 304.04) (State of New Hampshire Current Use Criteria lake, the additional assessment based on that attribute 
Booklet (4/1/2006-3/31/2007) has to be listed. The same goes for properties that have 

views. With this increased transparency, some landown- For more information re: SPI contact: Your NRCS/Conserva-
ers noticed what seemed to be excessive assessment tion District Office, Federal Bldg, 2 Madbury Rd, Durham, 
adjustments for views and water access. NH 03824-2043 (603)868-7581; or www.nh.nrcs.usda.gov. 

The resulting public concern has been well covered 
by the media. Of particular concern is the view assess- continued on page 8 
ment being placed on agricultural or forestry buildings 
that are within current use lands. Such buildings and 
the immediate non-current use land around the build-
ing (so-called “curtilage”), are being assessed with views 
and water access adjustments. To some, these assess-
ments are so high that it might force landowners to sell 
or demolish the buildings — something seen as a threat 
to agriculture and forestry. The various view assessment 
bills filed try to address this situation and mitigate these 
high assessments. 

SPACE recognizes the importance of the view issue 
on agriculture and forestry but strongly opposes mak-
ing statutory changes in the current use law to do this. 
Of particular concern is that such a change would result 
in current use assessment affecting buildings as well as 
open space land — a huge policy shift that could result 
in municipal opposition to the law as a whole. SPACE, 

along with NHTOA, Farm Bureau, the Forest Society and the 
Municipal Association, has offered an alternative to addressing 
this under an area of state law separate from current use.
SPACE position — oppose. Status of the bill — HB 294 is be-
ing retained in committee for additional work until fall. It must 
be voted on by the committee by November and voted on by 
the full House next January.
Other non-current use view assessment bills included:
HB 691, excluding the value of a view from property tax as-
sessments on working farms. Status—killed by the House.

HB 804, excluding the value of a view from property tax as-
sessments. Status—killed by the House.

As always, if you have any questions about legislation affecting 
current use, please call the SPACE office.
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— Recent current Use Landowner Telephone Inquiries —
continued from page 7 

I recently purchased 16 acres of 
land and plan to build a house, but 
the town has indicated that I must 
allow 2 acres of the parcel for my 
house lot. However, I am currently 
planning only to use 1.5 acres for 
my house and driveway. Is the 
extra .50 acre considered curtilage 
and how much land should really 
remain in current use? 
In order to qualify for current use, 
the acreage must be at least ten 
acres of contiguous tract. Your 1.5 acreage for house 
lot and any surrounding curtilage percentage—which 
means, the land upon which a structure stands and 
the land immediately surrounding the structure, 
including the following: 

a) A yard contiguous to the structure; 

b) Land groomed and maintained around the 
structure; and 

c) Land necessary to the support and service of 
the structure. (Cub 301.04) Therefore, if the 
house lot and curtilage is only 1.5 acres in 

total, then you could place 14.50 acres in 
current use. However if when you pur-
chased the 16.0 acres and it was already 
held in current use, then once you build 
your house, you will be assessed the LUCT 
10% tax on the acreage that has been actu-
ally removed, which in your case would 
be 1.50 acres assessed at the “full and true 
value” set by local town assessing officials. 
(State of New Hampshire Current Use Criteria 
Booklet (4/1/2006-3/31/2007) 
For more information, contact your local 
town assessing officials or the Department 
of Revenue Administration, 57 Regional 

Drive, Concord, NH 03301 at 271-2186. 

Could you advise me if I am setting myself up for a 
legal or financial problem regarding current use? 
Lately, there have been many inquiries that border on 
the side of giving legal advice. It is SPACE’s position 
that although we are here to answer the current use 
landowner’s concerns and take notes on how your 
concerns affect current use, we cannot extend legal 
advice. Our position would be, if confronted by a legal 
issue — when in doubt, please consult your attorney. 
— Chuck Souther, Chair 

Fifty Fo
u

r p
o

rtsm
o

u
th street 

concord, N
ew

 H
am

pshire 03301-5400 
(603) 224 3306 

S
T

A
T

E
W

ID
E P

R
O

G
R

A
M

 O
F A

C
T

IO
N

 T
O

 C
O

N
S

E
R

V
E O

U
R E

N
V

IR
O

N
M

E
N

T 

Non-profit Org 
U s pOsTaGe 

pa I D 
Manchester, NH 

permit No. 197


